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PROCEEDINGS OF THE EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD  
OF THE GRAND FORKS/EAST GRAND FORKS 
METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION 

Wednesday, June 21st, 2017 – 12:00 Noon 
East Grand Forks City Hall Training Conference Room 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Ken Vein, Chairman, called the June 21st, 2017, meeting of the MPO Executive Policy Board to 
order at 12:03 p.m.  
 
CALL OF ROLL 
 
On a Call of Roll the following members were present:  Mike Powers, Clarence Vetter, Marc 
DeMers, Gary Malm, Warren Strandell, Ken Vein, Al Grasser, and Jeannie Mock.   
 
Staff:  Earl Haugen, GF/EGF MPO Executive Director; Jairo Viafara, GF/EGF MPO Senior 
Planner; Teri Kouba, GF/EGF MPO Senior Planner; and Peggy McNelis, GF/EGF MPO Office 
Manager. 
 
Guest(s):  David Kuharenko, Grand Forks Engineering; Mike Bittner, KLJ; Brandon Bourdon, 
Kimley-Horn; Scott Mareck, WSB; and Brian Opsahl, Brady-Martz. 
 
DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM 
 
Vein declared a quorum was present. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE MAY 17 TH, 2017, MINUTES OF THE MPO 
EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD 
 
MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY DEMERS, TO APPROVE THE MAY 17TH, 2017, 
MINUTES OF THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD, AS SUBMITTED. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE MPO 2016 AUDIT REPORT 
 
Brian Opsahl, Brady-Martz was present for discussion on the MPO 2016 Audit Report. 
 
Opsahl referred to the Audit Report (a copy of which is included in the file and available upon 
request) and went over it briefly.  He stated that this was a clean audit. 
 
Opsahl reported that Pages 26-28 discuss government auditing standards, and they go through 
various items over financial reporting and internal controls.  He stated that if there had been 
anything significant it would show up here as a material weakness or significant deficiency, and  
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there is one deficiency that is a repeat from prior years.  He explained, though, that because this 
is a small entity the auditors prepare the financial statements and have some adjusting journal 
entries so they bring it to your attention to say that if you had a perfect internal control system 
you would do your own financial statement and there would be no adjustment, but he would say 
that 90% to 95% of the smaller entities that they audit have this same comment so don’t be 
alarmed.  
 
Grasser stated that he is involved in a few organizations that have these audits, and knows that 
with small entities such as the MPO he knows that these internal audit issues are fairly common, 
but he is wondering, and again all he has as a frame of reference are some of these other groups 
he is in, but a lot of the time to offset this, or to have a that check and balance they will have 
either a sub-committee of the governing body, or they will have more detail available as to what 
the bills are that are being paid so they can track them.  He asked if there was a process where 
we, is there anything we need to be more cognizant of as an organization of having some of 
those checks and balances.  
 
Opsahl responded that one analysis they would go through would be a segregation of duties or 
analysis as well, and being that they don’t actually have a finding for that he feels indicates that 
the board is involved in reviewing some of the detailed transactions.  He added that you 
sometimes can’t get by the fact that one person can maybe do all the transaction detail during the 
day, but as long as there is proper oversight, and you try to separate duties when possible, that 
helps.  He said that as long as the financials are being reviewed on a monthly or quarterly basis, 
and questions are being asked at this level, he thinks that would probably provide enough 
oversight.   
 
Opsahl commented that there isn’t a lot of risk in terms of cash transactions anymore as 
everything is pretty much all direct deposited; so the only other spots would payroll and 
disbursements, and his guess is that there is someone signing off on the checks or approving all 
the bills as they go through, and payroll is generally speaking pretty easy to review as well, so he 
thinks that mitigates your risk pretty well although there would still be some there. 
 
Grasser asked who on the board is signing off on all those items or is it done internally.  Haugen 
responded that the Chairman signs off on all things that relate to him and his expenses, and he 
signs off on all staff’s and other expenses.  He added that in addition our State partners review 
everything in detail on a monthly basis, and if you recall we also had both the feds and the state 
do financial audits last year. 
 
Vein commented that one thing they do at the City Council in Grand Forks is approve the 
payment of bills, but we don’t do that here, but that could be something that we could do 
otherwise we don’t see the bills.  Powers asked what is considered a bill.  Vein responded that it 
would include payments to consultants/contractors.  Powers asked if there is a financial amount 
attached to the bills, such as anything over $500 or something.  Vein responded that he doesn’t 
know if that is the case or not, as far as he knows all bills are approved regardless of the amount, 
so everything the City pays for the council approves.  He asked if the City of East Grand Forks 
and the counties do the same.  The response from both entities is that they do follow a similar 
procedure.    
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Grasser said that it would seem that we would be more consistent with our partners if we did this 
kind of procedure.  Opsdahl stated that he has seen it done lots of different ways; some entities 
approve anything over $100 or $500; others have a summary of bills, but generally speaking they 
do see some kind of review at the board level to approve the bills. 
 
Grasser asked if there is a need to make a policy change to do something like this, how would we 
proceed if we want to implement this.  Haugen responded that it wouldn’t be a policy change, it 
would just be a directive from the Board to have a monthly summary of the bills each month.   
 
Vein stated that he would agree that it would be a good thing to have a list of bills that could be 
approved by the board, but unless there is a question they wouldn’t have to go through the bills 
monthly.   
 
Vein asked how this would impact the payment of the bills.  Haugen responded that we currently 
pay the bills as we receive them, so this would slow the payment down by a few days. 
 
MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY POWERS, TO APPROVE RECEIVING AND FILING 
THE MPO 2016 AUDIT REPORT, AS SUBMITTED. 
 
Voting Aye: Vetter, Powers, DeMers, Strandell, Malm, Vein, Grasser, and Mock. 
Voting Nay: None. 
Abstaining: None. 
Absent: None. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE TRANSIT DEVELOPMENT PLAN 
 
Kouba reported that preliminary approval of the Transit Development Plan was given by the 
board back in April, and since then there have been a few changes made, mostly due to input 
from a public meeting and comments from both city councils.   
 
Kouba commented that both city councils have approved this final draft Transit Development 
Plan, and the Technical Advisory Committee and MPO Staff are recommending the board 
approve it as well. 
 
MOVED BY DEMERS, SECONDED BY VETTER, TO APPROVE THE FINAL DRAFT 
TRANSIT DEVELOPOMENT PLAN, AS PRESENTED. 
 
Voting Aye: Vetter, Powers, DeMers, Strandell, Malm, Vein, Grasser, and Mock. 
Voting Nay: None. 
Abstaining: None. 
Absent: None. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE I-29 TRAFFIC OPERATION ST UDY REPORT 
 
Haugen reported that a copy of the Executive Summary was included in the packet, and Mr. 
Bittner, KLJ, is here for a brief presentation as well. 
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Bittner commented that at this point they have completed seven phases of the project that are all 
available on the website for review.  He added that there is also the Executive Summary, which 
kind of ties up all of the phases in 200 pages of technical information. 
 
Bittner stated that some of the things he will cover with the presentation include level of service, 
costs (all 2017 dollars which is important to note because none of the improvements are 
recommended for 2017 so they will all increase in cost as you start to look at your metropolitan 
transportation plan).  He added that the improvements that he is going to show on the slide show 
are really concepts only, and as you get into project development, and you start to actually build 
these they will be refined and they will evolve naturally. 
 
Bittner referred to a power point presentation (a copy of which is included in the file and 
available upon request), and went over it briefly. 
 
Grasser commented that the project at 42nd and DeMers shows an exposure of 749,000, and he is 
wondering if it would put our quiet zone at risk.  Bittner responded that he would have to take a 
closer look at this before he could answer.  He added, though, that he knows that through the 
Glasston Study it picked up.  Haugen stated that the Glasston Study did look at it but he doesn’t 
believe it went out to the Year 2040.  Bittner said that this would be something that would be 
pretty easy to calculate.  Haugen stated that you would have to take a guess at what that 
threshold is going to be, it fluctuates a lot more than you would ever think it should.  Grasser 
said that he was just curious if it blew us way off, one way or the other. 
 
Bittner reported that the biggest issue in the future is at 32nd Avenue, and what they found was 
that there was so much growth occurring on the south/southwest portion of Grand Forks that it is 
pouring a lot of traffic through this interchange and the only improvement that they found could 
solve this problem was by adding an interchange at 47th Avenue.  He referred to a drawing 
illustrating the layout of what that interchange would look like and went over it.   
 
Bittner stated that our need is really by 2025, but we think there are some smaller spot 
improvements that could prolong the life of the interchange to 2030 at the very latest.  He 
referred to a slide listing these improvements and went over them briefly. 
 
Bittner commented that one important aspect of this interchange is kind of a chicken and the egg 
situation.  He explained that the interchange at 32nd is getting oversaturated with growth but to 
support that future growth you need the roadways to connect there, and to support an interchange 
you need the roadways to connect there, so until you have the support system set up you won’t 
really see the needs at 32nd Avenue, so the timing is really contingent upon that growth and 
seeing those roadways support some of that development, so the need and supply really go hand 
in hand at this location. 
 
Grasser said that he thinks this will be a challenge for them, and not just financially, but in the 
discussion he really finds two discussions going on; we talk about the interchange, not you 
necessarily, but he has had discussion with the NDDOT as well; and it is like, well, if you want 
an interchange you need to do this, and this, and this, and this; that would be the normal type of  
 
 



PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
GF/EGF MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD 
Wednesday June 21st, 2017 
 

 5 
 

conversation he would see if we wanted an interchange, but this isn’t an interchange we want, 
this is an interchange to mitigate what otherwise would be more expensive on 32nd Avenue 
South, so he isn’t sure how to move the conversation in that direction as opposed to, well if we 
do this then you have to this, and this, and this.  He said that he agrees that we do need to make 
improvements, but to be honest he almost feels a little bit held hostage, because they say they 
aren’t going to approve this interchange unless you have money on the table to do…no; okay I 
don’t have the money to do those roads, now what are you going to do on 32nd Avenue South, 
and he is trying to figure out how to nicely portray that because really the challenge is the DOT 
as 32nd Avenue South is their vote, so he isn’t sure what the answer is but this is one of the 
challenges we have when we have this discussion because he wants them to be thinking not in 
terms of, well if we give you this, you have to give us this; its like the DOT has a problem you 
have to solve and he knows it will be a challenge because the resolution is off system, so to 
speak because 47th isn’t an NHS system road. 
 
Bittner stated again that this is what he meant by the chicken and the egg, because to have a 
problem you need the development, to have the development you need to have a road to get 
there, so that is the trick.  Grasser added that the problem is you have to program these things six 
years out so he doesn’t want them to keep pushing off the programming because we don’t have 
all of this other stuff figured out, he thinks we need to get it programmed, and the challenge is 
for the City to help figure out how to fill some of that in because he is afraid this road is going to 
get pushed off, and now we are talking about the underpass and the interchange, but the 
underpass shouldn’t be on the table because the underpass should have already been done, so 
now we are building up these problems. 
 
Presentation continued. 
 
MOVED BY GRASSER, SECONDED BY POWERS, TO APPROVE THE I-29 TRAFFIC 
OPERATIONS STUDY REPORT, AS PRESENTED. 
 
Mock asked if this is approving the study to be filed for potential future use, or are we saying 
that these are priorities going forward.  Haugen responded that it is more of a receive and file 
motion.  He added that the last agenda item today, our kickoff to the 2045 Street/Highway Plan 
will help us prioritize and put in the fiscal constraint component to all of the recommendations, 
and that will sort of be the point where we decide which ones in the timeline we can actually get 
done with the financial resources we have, so this was getting us set up so we knew what should 
be done if we had all the money in the world, the next step is when we prioritize the street and 
highway plan update, and to say that these are the projects that we are going to try to achieve by 
2045 with the fiscal resources we have available. 
 
Grasser asked, if we, the City of Grand Forks or NDDOT District Engineer were to ask to do the 
47th Avenue Interchange in the next T.I.P. request, which is 2023, would we not be able to 
approve that as an executive committee because of financial constraints.  Haugen responded that 
that is right.  He added that we would only be able to put it in the T.I.P. as an illustrative project.  
Grasser said, then, that we are already slipping on our timeline, is where he is at with all these 
things, and he doesn’t know how to solve that but if we keep building projects and not getting  
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them solved.  Vein commented that that is a finance issue, and that is one of the things, 
obviously we are looking at with options, in this case sales tax, so if we have good data this 
report will play into that for identifying need, and then we can do it as a prioritization. 
 
Powers stated that he wants to be sure and clear on this, but in your opinion the 32nd Avenue 
Interchange is the top priority.  Bittner responded that you can kind of see the need, right.  He 
added that today there is one issue, in 2025 there is another priority, so it really comes down to 
whether or not you can fund two projects by 2025, or can you only fund one project by 2025; so 
if you can only fund one then you should look at your 2025 needs, if you can fund both that 
would be great, but it really comes down to the fact that they have done a really good job of 
establishing needs and solutions, but at the end of the day there isn’t anything he can do to help 
with the funding. 
 
Voting Aye: Vetter, Powers, DeMers, Strandell, Malm, Vein, Grasser, and Mock. 
Voting Nay: None. 
Abstaining: None. 
Absent: None. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE U.S.#2/U.S.BUS#2 STUDY REPORT 
 
Haugen reported that this study was done as the result of MnDOT identifying a year ago a 
pavement project they were going to do on U.S.#2.  He explained that they looked at the 
intersection of U.S.#2/U.S.Bus#2 and thought that they could do a simple closure, and as a result 
of that request we did this study to show that there are other alternatives that should be pursued.   
 
Haugen stated that in the end we were able to narrow the alternatives down to just three options 
that could be forwarded as they go through the project development stage, and MnDOT has 
agreed to pursue and implement one of these three options and have increased their budget. 
 
Strandell asked if MnDOT are limited to these three alternatives, or can they still go off on their 
own and do a different project.  Haugen responded that if they go off on their own, it will depend 
on how far off they go.  He explained that if they try to shrink down to a complete closure they 
would not be consistent with our plans anymore, so we would question whether we can maintain 
it in our T.I.P. program, so yes they can, but it would depend on how far you are contemplating 
they go.  Strandell stated that he isn’t contemplating anything, he is hoping that they don’t 
deviate from these options.   
 
Haugen commented that because some of the property is within City limits they would also need 
to have City consent on the project as well, so besides the MPO, the City would have some 
leverage on which project they do as well. 
 
Haugen stated that they also had a Steering Committee formed, they made a commitment to keep 
the Steering Committee active as they finalized the project so that Steering Committee, which 
you are a member of, will keep them on their toes as well. 
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Powers asked if the council had approved this.  Vetter responded that they had.  Malm asked 
which alternative the council approved.  Vetter responded that they approved the three 
alternatives, they didn’t pick one of the three, they just said that they could go with any one of 
the three.  Strandell pointed out that Alternative 1 is no-build, that wouldn’t do any good.  Vetter 
responded that he doesn’t even look at that as an alternative, the alternatives are the turn lane 
improvements and/or the modified R-Cut. 
 
Haugen commented that they are really trying to implement Alternative 2A.   
 
Powers asked if they were trying to narrow it down to one today.  Haugen responded that we 
aren’t narrowing it down to one, we are just approving this as it is presented. 
 
MOVED BY STRANDELL, SECONDED BY VETTER, TO APPROVE THE 
U.S.#2/U.S.BUS.#2 STUDY, AS PRESENTED. 
 
Malm asked if they wanted Alternative 1 removed from the plan.  Mock stated that you can’t 
take a “no-build” option off.  Malm said we can recommend taking it off; you know, somewhere 
down the line someone’s got to tell them you can’t do that.  Haugen responded that in this 
context the “no-build” is to not do any project at all, it isn’t to do the closure, so as they move 
from this planning study into actual project development, the “no-build” is always an alternative 
we have to list in that project development process, and as you spend money on the project 
development there is still that option that if you can’t reach an agreement, that you can select a 
“no-build” option.   
 
Voting Aye: Vetter, Powers, Strandell, Vein, Grasser, DeMers, and Mock. 
Voting Nay: Malm. 
Abstaining: None. 
Absent: None. 
 
MATTER OF ADOPTION OF AMENDMENT TO THE 2040 STREET/ HIGHWAY 
ELEMENT 
 
Haugen reported that when we adopted our 2040 Street and Highway Element back in December 
2013, at that time MnDOT told us that they didn’t foresee any projects in the Street and Highway 
Plan identified on their Trunk Highway System in the MPO area, but a year ago they came to us 
and said that after further analysis they have two projects that the needed to get into our Long 
Range Transportation Plan.   
 
Haugen stated that the first project was the one we just discussed with the U.S.#2/U.S.Bus.#2 
Study; and the second one is replacing the bridge structure over the River Road Interchange. 
 
Haugen explained that what we are doing today is bringing those two projects into our Long 
Range Transportation Plan, so that when they request programming of the projects in our T.I.P. 
we can say they are consistent with our planning documents.  He said that in addition, they are 
bringing the funding to the table so this is just tying up the process and saying that we are 
adopting these projects into our Street and Highway Element so they are consistent with the 
request for programming the dollars when that time comes. 
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Haugen commented that you can see with the attachment to the staff report the 10-year Highway 
Capital Investment Plan that MnDOT does annually, they do have those two projects identified, 
so in order to keep our planning and programming documents consistent between us and the 
State, amending our Transportation Plan is necessary. 
 
MOVED BY VETTER, SECONDED BY DEMERS, TO APPROVE FINAL ADOPTION OF 
THE AMENDMENT TO THE 2040 STREET/HIGHWAY PLAN ELEMENT, AS 
PRESENTED. 
 
DeMers asked, in regard to the second project, at what time do the local jurisdictions get to add 
input to the scope of work.  Haugen responded that we did have discussion a year ago with the 
locals on that project.  He added that, again, we will be updating the Street and Highway Plan, 
and part of the City Council motion to approve included a statement that MnDOT was aware that 
there will be some discussion about reopening the ramps to the east, so that will be part of the 
Street and Highway Plan Update.  He said, though, that really when the project development 
starts, that project is scheduled for 2025, so by the time they start doing the project development 
and maintaining the 2025 schedule we will probably have another update to our Street and 
Highway Plan by then, so that is the process. 
 
Voting Aye: Vetter, Powers, DeMers, Strandell, Malm, Vein, Grasser, and Mock. 
Voting Nay: None. 
Abstaining: None. 
Absent: None. 
 
MATTER OF DRAFT NDDOT S.T.I.P. 
 
Haugen reported that typically the process is that the MPO would adopt a draft T.I.P., submit it 
to the State, and they would then assemble the MPO T.I.P.s and the rest of the State’s program 
into a draft S.T.I.P.  He added that this would normally be doing this in April, but this past April 
we only adopted a Minnesota Side T.I.P. as North Dakota was not prepared to do anything. 
 
Haugen stated that late May or early June the NDDOT informed us that they were releasing a 
Draft S.T.I.P., and told us that it was up to the MPOs if they still wanted to do a Draft T.I.P. 
document.  He said that after they released their Draft S.T.I.P., we really didn’t have the time to 
follow our adoption process in June to do a T.I.P., so staff is not suggesting, or pursuing doing a 
Draft T.I.P. document. 
 
Haugen commented that the Draft S.T.I.P. still has some gaps in it, if you will.  He said that there 
are some programs that aren’t showing up, but nonetheless there are some important things that 
are listed; the first one we heard a little with the I-29 Study and that is that we did have a request 
for safety funds to do some turning lane improvements on 32nd Avenue, they are programming 
that in 2019, so that is a major project that is now showing up in the Draft S.T.I.P. 
 
Haugen stated that we also know that the City was awarded one of their three transportation 
alternative projects, it is attached as well, so we are aware of some new awards that we weren’t 
previously aware of. 
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Haugen reported that the other thing, and he didn’t highlight yet, but that is very important is that 
the T.I.P. covers four years, and the last year of their Draft S.T.I.P. is blank for the Urban 
Program, so we don’t know how the State is thinking of what projects are programmed for 2021, 
and we had a couple of very significant projects proposed; the Washington Street underpass 
being reconstructed and Columbia Road, north of the overpass, also being reconstructed. 
 
Haugen stated that the reason North Dakota is withholding that final year is because they aren’t 
quite sure what the federal funding will be, and they are also unsure how a new Director might 
proceed with that 2021 year so they decided to release a Draft S.T.I.P. but not identify any of the 
2021 projects. 
Haugen commented that the good thing was that we got the safety project and one of our three 
alternative projects programmed, but on the flip side we aren’t really sure where we stand on our 
2021 projects.  Vein asked if we have any choice.  Haugen responded that this is out for public 
comment so you could provide comments, but they released their Draft S.T.I.P. and we will be 
working with them on a Final T.I.P., assuming, again, that they are going to follow the schedule 
of an August approval timeframe, and assuming that they will process things in a normal cycle, 
now that they’ve drafted a S.T.I.P. we will be finalizing our document in August. 
 
Vein commented that to him it is obvious, we never know what the feds are going to do so that 
isn’t any different then we’ve had before, and if we have a new NDDOT Director, we’ve been 
through them before too, so he isn’t quite sure why we wouldn’t still propose to have our 
projects on the list.  Haugen responded that our candidate projects are still being considered until 
they would release their decision to take them off, so they aren’t on a list that they are 
committing funding for them though. 
 
Grasser stated that part of the challenge that the City Council is going to have, and staff, is that 
they are asking for the next round of requests, and we start that process in August/September to 
get through the approval process, so if they denied the request for reconstruction of Columbia 
Road by University Avenue, we might put that back on the next request, but if they approve it we 
might be in a Catch 22 about what our next request should be, is it a new project or a re-ask of 
the old project, because sometimes they don’t approve them because of their projected cash flow 
issues.  He said that they did ask, because he was a little bit concerned that a new director might 
actually change the direction of dollars that might come to the City for the Urban Program, but 
he thinks that what he heard is that would be very unlikely that they would change their program, 
but it still makes him nervous 
 
Vein commented that his concern is that our new Governor wants to see more downtown 
development, and doesn’t want some of these other things, so that may impact the direction we 
go too, but it would be nice to stay committed to where we’ve been, and let that message be 
known, and then if we have to adjust because of dwindling funds we’ll have to do that, but there 
is also discussion of major infrastructure programs nationwide, and we would want to make sure 
our projects are listed in case more money becomes available too. 
 
Information only.   
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MATTER OF 2045 STREET/HIGHWAY ELEMENT KICK-OFF 
 
Haugen reported that we have our project team, Kimley-Horn and WSB here today.  He said 
that, included in the staff report was a power point that they would like to go through with you. 
 
Bourdon/Merack referred to a power point presentation, (a copy of which is included in the file 
and available upon request) and went over it briefly. 
 
Grasser asked what the dollar amount is for this study.  Haugen responded that it is $285,000.   
 
Grasser stated that we had a discussion, or comment here earlier about wondering what the 
Governor may propose, how things may move forward and we know that he is a big advocate for 
downtown development, and we were wondering about potentially are we going to re-allocate 
resources to advocate some of those activities; and it occurs to him that we are in the very very 
early stages of this report, and he is wondering if we shouldn’t include in here, or add, or 
whatever; let’s say we took 50% of Grand Forks’ growth for the downtown, and 250 people a 
year go downtown, and we compound that over a 25 or 30 year period, what would our network 
then change to compared to, because right now the things we have are based on what we think is 
our growth, if outside conditions, whatever they may be, push that into the downtown area, what 
would those results be.  He said that he is just wondering if we shouldn’t set some of the stage 
for that, we could always drop it later on, but we are in the early stages and it seems like if we set 
some of those things up at this stage, it might be less onerous than if we try to do it later. 
 
Vein commented that his only question is is what do you set up, you can only do it on 
speculation and a little on what we talked about, so it would seem that maybe in six months or a 
year from now we may have a better idea of what is going on, but we will never be in a perfect 
position to know all the information we need to plan for, it is going to always be changing.  
Grasser stated that that is why he just picked a number because six months from now we will be 
so far down the line on this that it will be hard to go back and recreate any of that data, but he is 
just throwing it out there, and he has been known to throw out DOA ideas before.  Vein said that 
this is something that maybe the Technical Advisory Committee can talk about and make a 
recommendation back to us. 
 
Haugen stated that it isn’t that complicated to give you an analysis, it’s the 2030 loaded network 
and the 2045 loaded network, and we could run just an alternative land use scenario where you 
would focus on the downtown and the model would tell us what type of trips would be attracted 
to that and what the level of congestion would be on those roadways, if that is the sense of what 
you want. 
 
Grasser responded that he doesn’t want to reinvent the whole world, but if there is a simple way 
of doing it upfront like this he thinks there might be some value.  Haugen said, then, that he isn’t 
hearing that you are expecting them to go into re-analysis that we have to do elevated roadways 
downtown to get people there, you just want a sense of what happens.  Grasser responded that 
unless six months from now we find out that something really might drive us to something like 
that, that is exactly his idea. 
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Bourdon commented that it literally would be one of the alternatives that would be picked for a 
travel demand model with the understanding that not every future project is going to be refined 
in this detail, but you would certainly have a better idea if what that type of development would 
result in, if you have a bunch of different infrastructure items failing, compared to what you may 
have with other alternatives.  Merack said that the other thing he would add to that is, late last 
year WSB helped the MPO and the City work through a new growth plan for the City of Grand 
Forks, and a similar plan was put together for East Grand Forks, and that was based on a kind of 
philosophy to infill as much as possible in the existing urban area, and then basically concentric 
rings of developing from the perimeter of the existing group of development slowly outward 
based upon some tiered growth areas.  He stated that that approach was taken for the land use 
plan that you currently approved, and that land use is now being input into the ATAC Travel 
Demand Model.  He added that they did not look at it from the standpoint of probably the extent 
that you are suggesting, whether it would be 50% of the growth in the downtown, but there was 
kind of a sustained mobility smart growth, if you will, orderly development pattern that is in the 
current land use plan that would improve those facilities we put into our travel demand mode.   
 
Vein said that he would add just one comment, having to do with DeMers/42nd Street cross 
section of what we have there; now that the golf course is no longer a park that opens up a lot of 
different options of what the interchange might look like, and what the costs might be with that, 
so that is something that we need to somehow incorporate into some of our options as we go 
down the road.  Grasser stated that you will see some allowance for dollars in the next CIP he 
thinks. 
 
Information only. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 a. 2017 UPWP Project Update 
 
Haugen stated that Mr. Viafara’s updated table giving you the status of the 2017 projects was 
included in the packet. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOVED BY POWERS, SECONDED BY GRASSER, TO ADJOURN THE JUNE 21ST, 2017, 
MEETING OF THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD AT 1:21 P.M. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Peggy McNelis,  
Office Manager 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


